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THE MEETING WAS HELD IN OPEN SESSION. ALL ITEMS ARE
REPORTED FOR INFORMATION.

1. Report of the Previous Meeting

The Chair noted that the sentence, “An alocation of $14,515,647 for the University’s
OFRF/UIIF/ADF Infrastructure Plan for 1999-2000,” as listed on page 2 under Business
Arising, (8) Summer Executive Authority, would be removed from the report.

Report Number 54 (October 19, 1999) was approved.

2. Business Arising

Iltem 11: Expanding Residence Capacity at the University of Toronto

The Chair noted that he had discussed potential residence expansion on site 4, behind the
Robarts Library, with Ms Carole Moore, Chief Librarian, as requested by a member.

Ms Moore had responded to the Chair that a consultative process would occur and it was
reasonabl e to anticipate that library needs would be part of the discussion and any eventual
plans.

Professor Sedra added that he had met with Ms Moore, Professor John Browne, Director,
Residence Development, and Professor Brian Merrilees, Acting Principal, Innis College, to
discuss residence expansion. He noted that there were many attractive possibilities for site
4 that could include building residential space, library storage space, and afilm viewing/
lecture theatre. He would send a memorandum to the Committee reporting on this
discussion.

A member noted that capital expansion at the University of Toronto had been debated in a
public forum that he and other members of the Committee had attended. The University’s
community relations could potentially have amaterial effect on the success of capital plans.
Another member underlined the need to have public consultation as part of the process of
capital renewal. He emphasized that he did not advocate shared decision-making, but rather,
open dialogue with interested parties. A third member noted that broad-based consultation
was positive. He reminded members of past controversy over the Robarts Library.

3. Senior Assessor’s Report

Professor Sedra reported on the following:

Provincia government relations report. Professor Sedra noted that an article in The
Toronto Sar on November 17 had stated that the provincia government planned to make
further budget reductions to schools and universities. The President had beenin
consultation with the provincia government and would report on its plans later in the
meeting.

Academic planning. Divisionswere submitting their academic plansto the Provost’s
Office. Professor Sedra noted that he would be discussing these plans with deansin the
next few weeks. A member asked why planning was going forward without budget
allocations? Professor Sedra said that budget requests would be based on academic plans.
Professor Sedra said that a member had suggested to him that an information session be
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3. Senior Assessor’s Report (cont’d.)

convened in order to clarify the planning process and framework. The Chair stated that an
information meeting would be schedul ed.

A member asked if the academic plans arriving in the Provost’ s Office had been approved
by the various divisions' councils? Professor Sedra answered that the plans had been
developed out of a comprehensive consultative process that in some cases involved the
divison councils. A member noted that the academic plan going forward from his college
had been approved through the governance levels of his college council. The Chair noted
that approva by the divisons council was not a reguirement.

A member understood that the academic plans for the University of Toronto at Scarborough
(UTS) were not going forward to the Provost’ s office at thistime. Professor Sedra said
that UTS, like al units, was required to do a self-study, and that he anticipated seeing the
results of that study. He had agreed to delay the deadline for receipt of academic plans
from the suburban campuses pending clarification of the issues surrounding enrolment
expansion.

School of Continuing Studies (SCS). A merger, in which SCS would become a unit within
the Faculty of Artsand Science, was currently under discussion. The financial situation for
SCSwas dramatically improved from the previous year. The Director of SCSwas
preparing afinancia report for the Provost’ s Office with aplan to eliminate the SCS
deficit within four years. It wasimportant to start the merger process with a clear financial
baseline. More information would be forthcoming at the next meeting.

A member noted that he had been under the impression that SCS would be phased out, not
that it would merge with the Faculty of Artsand Science. Professor Sedra noted that SCS
was not being phased out. SCS would become the continuing education arm of the Faculty
of Artsand Science. The programming that would be offered would shift.

New Chair program. A member asked when the University would receive funds from the
federal government initiative, 21% Century Chairs for Research Excellence, and what the
process for determining alocation of the chairs within this University would be?

Professor Sedraanswered that the federal government was working on the initiative and that
more information was expected from the government in late December, 1999 or early
January, 2000. Internal alocation of the chairs would be based both on academic plans, as
well as strategic top-down planning. Since the academic plans were about to arrivein his
office they probably would not take into account this recently announced program. A
further process for allocating the chairs would be devised in due course.

Teaching assistant strike. A member noted that students and faculty colleagues were very
concerned about a potential strike by University of Toronto teaching assistants.

Professor Sedra explained that he had sent aletter to all faculty setting out the
administration’ s position on the negotiations with CUPE 3902. Thisletter would be
distributed to the Committee. Professor Sedranoted that at this juncture there was a strong
possibility of a strike given that the parties were far from reaching agreement on some
issues. The Union was requesting wage increases, tuition waivers, and new benefitstotaling
over $12 million in base. To meet this demand would require a 4% base budget reduction
for every academic unit in the University. The Unionwould bein alega position to strike
about December 2, 1999. In discussion with the deans who employed the magjority of the
teaching assistants, it was decided that if CUPE 3902 did go on strike, and alarge magjority
of the teaching assistants were on strike, the University would refuse the offer of services by
members of the bargaining unit. Academic and classroom procedures in the case of a strike,
and procedures to follow if adisruption in the academic program
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3. Senior Assessor’s Report (cont’d.)

was declared, clarifying the procedures in the Grading Practices Policy, would be
forthcoming.

A member suggested that the University’ s claims of poverty were not a credible basis for
not meeting the demands of the teaching assistants. He believed that from his reading of
the financial statements there were funds available to meet some of the demands of the
teaching assistants. Professor Sedra said that he would be pleased to review the statements
with the member. He aso noted that the major item of contention was the demand for
tuition waivers. It was not equitable to offer some graduate students tuition waivers and not
others. The University was committed to providing improved support for al graduate
students. The negotiations with the Union were intended to arrive at an agreement on afair
wage for teaching assistants. Thiswas a separate issue from graduate student support.

4. Enrolment Expansion at the University of Toronto: Discussion Paper

The Chair noted that thisitem was for discussion and that no formal action was required of the
Committee.

Professor Sedraintroduced the discussion paper by noting that over the next decade the
University of Toronto would be facing pressure to expand enrolment. Thiswas an
important issue and the University’ s response to it would have long-term effects. The
University wished to respond to these pressuresin amanner that would enhance its mission
and preserve its essential character. It was necessary to consider carefully the conditions
under which it would and would not be appropriate for the University to expand. The
discussion paper on enrolment expansion was intended to provide the basis for afull
discussion of theissues. No course of action was being proposed at the present time.

Professor Tuohy explained that the current discussion was taking place with aview to
establishing a broad framework from which planning could ensue. She noted that there
were three requirements for expansion. The University could expand only where expansion
was funded, at the very least, through a commensurate increase in provincia operating
grants on afull average cost basis and through capital funding for the necessary facilities.
Second, expansion must be undertaken only in those areas in which it allowed for an
improvement of the education experience. Third, the pattern of expansion must not yield
large distortions in the overall balance across levels and areas of study. In most areas
funding for quality improvement was a so a necessary condition. The recently announced
federal 21% Century Chairs for Research Excellence program was awelcome initiative that
would alow the University to begin to make improvementsin the student:faculty ratio. The
student:faculty ratio in Ontario was the highest of all the provinces. Professor Tuohy noted
that the administration supported the approach adopted by the Council of Ontario
Universities (COU) in developing models to project the operating funding necessary if
Ontario universities were to meet the anticipated enrolment surge.

Professor Tuohy stated that adequate operating and capital funding was a necessary
condition for expansion. It was aso necessary that a plan be developed to ensure that the
University of Toronto expand only in areas that could benefit from expansion and that the
overall pattern of expansion did not distort the essential character of the University. The
types of congtraints to consider in devel oping a plan included what was termed “ global
optimization” problems. The scope of the individua disciplines could expand, which could
lead to the establishment and maintenance of acritical mass. However, the overall effect of
such disaggregated decisions could create diseconomies of scale leading to congestion,
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4. Enrolment Expansion at the University of Toronto: Discussion Paper (cont’d.)

high density, and strains on service, and aso lead to unintended changes in the balance
across disciplines, programs, and campuses.

Professor Tuohy noted that at |east three planes of possible expansion needed to be
considered: expansion by campus, expansion by area of study, and expansion by level of
program. Arguably, expansion on the suburban campuses could lead to significant
improvementsin regard to critical mass. Both the University of Toronto at Mississauga
(UTM) and UTS were incompl ete projects which the University could now bein aposition
to advance. The St. George campus was one of the largest campuses in North America;
there might, however, be some space for partia expansion on the central campusaswell. In
broad terms the disciplinary divisions were evenly balanced at thistime. It would thus be
possible to make marginal changes without changing the essential character of the campus.
These decisions needed to be made deliberately through discussions that took into account
the consequences for centres, divisions, and programs. Expansion of the first-entry
program enrolment on St. George, especialy in the Faculty of Arts and Science, needed to
take into account the implications for the college system. One of the central contributions
of the colleges was to provide an academic community in the context of alarge research-
intensive university. The counseling and academic skills support, residential
accommodation, communal student space, co-curricular activities, and other forms of
support offered by the colleges would need to be expanded at least commensurately with the
expansion of enrolment. Professional, second-entry, and graduate programs would also
need to take such factors into account in any expansion.

Professor Tuohy drew members’ attention to Table 6 which gave possible scenarios for
(FTE) enrolment expansion. The first scenario assumed an expansion of UTM and UTS
by 60% and the second scenario assumed expansion of 100%. Both scenarios assumed the
University of Toronto took a share of projected enrolment increase proportionate to its 1997
share of Ontario undergraduate and graduate enrolment and distributed the increase across
first-entry, second-entry and doctora stream programs in proportion to current enrolments.
These assumptions were provided for the purposes of discussion only.

The Chair said that he had given permission for Mr. Chris Borst, from the Graduate Students
Union (GSU), to address the Committee.

Mr. Borst said that the issues of enrolment expansion were serious and the Graduate
Students’ Union would be providing further input on the matters. He supported the
position that the essential character of the University of Toronto as alarge public research-
intensive university should remain. He agreed that full public funding was an essential
requirement for expansion. It was important to assess the opportunities and effects of
expansion on the college programs, co-curricular activities, services, the student:faculty ratio,
and other concerns. He recommended that the University ascertain whether or not
provincia funding would have any conditions attached to it, asin targeted, or matched
funds. Should the government prove unwilling to fully fund expansion, then no expansion
should take place. Mr. Borst expressed concern over what appeared to be a shift in
emphasis to increased graduate enrolment in divisions 111 and 1V (physical sciencesand life
sciences) at the expense of divisons| and Il (humanities and socia sciences). A shiftinthe
undergraduate enrolment would effect shifts in graduate enrolment. He did not support the
deletion of the fifth year of high-school as areason for eliminating the 3-year degree.
Further, he was concerned about the quality of the student experience if graduate enrolment
was expanded on the suburban campuses. Mr. Borst noted that an increased demand for
university spaces from undergraduate, second-entry, professional, and graduate students
was the best argument in favor of expansion.
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4. Enrolment Expansion at the University of Toronto: Discussion Paper (cont’d.)

A member noted that he wasin agreement that the basic balance and mission of the
University not be disrupted. Enrolment expansion was a three-campusissue. Heraised the
concern that doubling enrolment on the suburban campuses would lead to a requirement for
new faculty. Those faculty would expect to have graduate students as an integral part of
their teaching responsibilities. Would this|ead to duplication of research on the three
campuses? Critical mass, even with increased enrolment, would not exist on the suburban
campuses. Would thisresult in fractured and divided programs and the necessity of
students and faculty travelling back and forth between campuses? Increased enrolment on
UTM and UTS would not maintain the balance of the University asit existed at present.

A member drew attention to the diseconomy of scale of the three campuses. If enrolment at
UTSwas doubled it would still lack the critical massto offer the appropriate quality of
student experience in its graduate programs. She aso noted that due to the size of UTS,
undergraduate programs had been scaled down, and course offerings were limited. She was
concerned that socia sciences, management, and the physical sciences were expected to
increase enrolment equally and yet the budget would be distributed unequally among the
three areas. Would additional requests for funding be made to the SuperBuild Growth
Fund to accommodate capital expansion?

Professor Sedra stated that at this stage of the process the discussion was concerned with
principles and not plans. The University’s submission to SuperBuild was treated as a first
round of submissions, not asthe final total. Thetop five capita projects that the Committee
had previously seen had been submitted to SuperBuild. Included in the original submission
was asmall project for the UTS campus. In the next competition the University’s
submission would be based on expansion plans. He noted that UTM was planning a
collaborative project with Sheridan College and that more information on this project would
be available at the next meeting. The $440 million in provincia funding for al Ontario
universities was considered to be thefirst stage. The University would not undertake
expansion without adequate provincial funding.

A member noted his concern over the intent not to upset the essential character of the
University. The character of the University had arisen not from careful planning but was
derived from its history. He cited the relationship with the federated universities through the
Memorandum of Agreement as one of the eventsthat affected the character of the
University. He stated that it might or might not be concluded that the current balance was
the appropriate one. He was concerned that enrolment numbers not be used as abasis for
representing the essential character of the University. All students were only counted once,
although many were engaged in cross-disciplinary study. Inthelast decade the University
had deliberately engaged in a process of academic planning. Enrolment targets should not
be determined by the number of entering students. Admission standards should remain the
highest priority. He agreed that the status quo of the three campuses was not sustainable
given the concerns expressed by the administration and faculty. He outlined two options
for the suburban campuses. In thefirst instance, the suburban campuses could offer
undergraduate and graduate programs, which given their critical mass, would require that
they specialize rather than offer afull range of activity. The second option wasto have the
suburban campuses offer undergraduate programs only and restrict graduate activity to the
St. George campus. Thiswould have a determining effect on faculty hiring for each of the
campuses. Currently faculty on all three campuses were expected to fulfill the same
teaching, research, and supervisory requirements. He gave examples of universities that
shared graduate programs noting that some were more and others, less, successful.

A member raised the issue of overall planning noting that the discussion paper provided a
useful opportunity to consider global strategy. He had two areas of concern. There was an
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4. Enrolment Expansion at the University of Toronto: Discussion Paper (cont’d.)

urgent need to look at the relationship between the three campusesin terms of co-curricular
and non-academic services. It was necessary to link services between the campuses and this
was an opportunity to rethink and improve them. He also stated that the University needed
amechanism to address the issue of optimal resource use from a University-wide
perspective. If the deans were ng expansion as regarded their own divisions, who
would look at the global issues for the University? Hewas referring not only to services
such as athletics and Hart House, but al so to such concerns as the open space plan, the
learning environment, and community relationsissues. What mechanism could be put in
place to assess the optimum density and campus integrity?

A member noted that the expansion of the 1960s was dlow to focus on library needs. The
Robarts Library was built later in the expansion process. He noted that if undergraduate
expansion was to occur, new library resources would be needed. He questioned whether
college libraries could also expand. He noted that the suburban campuses were created as a
result of the expansion plans of the 1960s and questioned whether the University should be
creating new colleges during the current expansion. Additional colleges with additional
registrarial services could provide a more humane and collegial environment.

A member noted that the college principals were engaged in a self-study regarding the
servicesthat they provided students particularly under the new Memorandum of Agreement.
He suggested that the colleges did not have adequate resources to provide an optimum level
of service. The question of creating new colleges had been raised. Concerns such as how
many colleges were required, where to locate the colleges, and how to transform spacein
terms of study needs, classrooms, and services were addressed. They had devised a
scenario for distributing increased enrolment but the federated universities were
autonomous bodies with their own statutes and councils. He noted that the debate was
ongoing.

A member stated that the colleges varied in size. If al the colleges were expanded to the
size of St. Michagl’ s College the anticipated expansion could be accommodated. Asof yet,
it had not been determined what the optimum size for the colleges would be.

A member noted that most of the expansion was being planned for the suburban campuses.
She suggested that the graduate and undergraduate programs for those campuses be
carefully planned and that they may need to be more selective than the St. George campus.
Further, a doubling of enrolment at the suburban campuses along with the attendant increase
in faculty would put a huge burden on the administration of the campus. The administrative
structure of the suburban campuses would need to be reconsidered.

A member praised the discussion paper for providing an opportunity to address the
problems that existed. He stated that the development of UTM had not been completed.
Critical mass was essential to offer full academic programs. In one case, the merger of a
number of disciplinesinto the Biology Group had led to an increase in the productivity of
the learning environment. He was concerned that should expansion occur, better
communication between campuses and increased transit be facilitated.

A member asked that information on expansion and how the various issues were dealt with
at other North American universities be made available where possible. He stated that it was
vital that graduate teaching and research be an integral part of the suburban campuses.
Increasing the infrastructure of the three campuses might facilitate this. To have
undergraduate teaching only would be detrimental to students. Histhird concern was that
expansion could lead to tension between the enrolment levels and quality of education.

How was quality of education determined at the University? If the University wereto
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4. Enrolment Expansion at the University of Toronto: Discussion Paper (cont’d.)

expand, how would teaching, the faculty:student ratio, and admissions be improved? He
noted that accessibility was of critical concern. A member noted the University of

Toronto’ s role as aworld-class public research ingtitution. 1n the Faculty of Medicine there
were faculty in the medical sciences on campus and approximately 4000 faculty in the
affiliated teaching hospitals. Many medical science courses were taught to studentsin the
Faculty of Artsand Science. Which Faculty would be responsible for the costs of
expansion? He said that he was in support of summer teaching but noted that many faculty
made use of that time to do research. Professor Sedra responded that if there was an
increase in student enrolment, a subsequent increase would be made in the number of
faculty. A member responded that discussions were ongoing. Asaparticular example he
noted that it appeared that the program in human biology in the Faculty of Artsand Science
was hot expected to expand.

A member stated that increased communication and transportation was important for the
development of the suburban campuses. A growth area of graduate study wasin
interdisciplinary research. Should St. George be the flagship campus with the suburban
campuses as satellites? Would dispersal of programs be the result, and was this a desirable
attribute? 1t would be helpful to have more information on smaller campuses and
universities and whether they sustained viable graduate programs. A member responded
that the University’ s essential character was based in part on its offering of a huge number
of course options at both the undergraduate and graduate level.

The President thanked the members for their valuable comments and encouraged further
debate. Professor Sedra agreed that expansion, if properly funded, provided an opportunity
to make the suburban campuses more viable. He noted that a unified Ph.D. program with
different aspects being delivered on each of the three campuses could be coordinated asto
programs and transport.

5. President’ s Report

The President noted that he would report on four items related to the provincial government
to the Committee: the leaked provincial government document as reported the previous day
in The Toronto Sar; the announcement by the chair of the management board; the
university capacity issue; and private universities.

@ Leaked provincial document.

The President noted that he did not have a copy of the document that had been reported in
The Toronto Sar. He did not know to what degree the claims of a new massive reduction
to post-secondary education spending were accurate. If the cuts that had been cited werein
fact introduced it would have devastating consegquences for the University. However, given
the nature of recent interactions with the Minister and senior officials within the Ministry,
the leaked document was inconsistent with the information the Minister had given to the
university Presidents.

(b) Announcement by the Management Board.

The government had announced earlier in the day that it would cut $300 millionin
expenditures across various ministries to meet the government’ s goal of balancing the
budget. The Minister stated that there would be a further reduction in the next year. Ina
conference call between the Presidents and the Deputy Minister, the President had received
a strong message that universities and other transfer partners should negotiate collective
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5. President’ s Report (cont’d.)

agreements with its employees that reflected those given to provincial government
employees. The government would reduce payments to the universities by 0.2% in the
coming year, 2000-2001. Thiswould mean an $800,000 reduction to the University of
Toronto in the next funding year. The stated intention of the reduction was to encourage
adminigtrative efficiencies.

The provincia government was making the following changes to the Ontario Student

Assistance Program (OSAP):
Default rate. Currently if an institution’s students had a default rate on their OSAP
loans of more than 33%, the ingtitution was required to contribute to the shortfall.
Default rates at the University of Toronto were 8 to 9%; no university was above
20%. The default rate was now being lowered from 33% to 28.5%. The lowering
of thisthreshold did not affect the University of Toronto given the University’ s very
low default rate. This measure was being directed at other sectors of the post-
secondary education community such as vocationa schools and ingtitutions where
the default rate was considerably higher.
Income verification. The province would verify student income claims with Revenue
Canada. If there was adiscrepancy between the student’ s reported income on their
application to OSAP and that with Revenue Canada, such a discrepancy would
trigger an investigation.
Credit Screening. The province would tighten the screening of students' credit
history. Students' credit ratings would influence their eligibility for OSAP. This
point was worrisome to the President and would need careful monitoring in light of
the University of Toronto’s student aid policies.

The provincial government was reducing funding for specific training programs that did not
have an effect on any universities. In addition, certain ingtitutional grants would cometo an
end. Inthe University’s case it was confirmed that the OISE/UT integration grant would be
eliminated. Thisgrant was coming to anatural end and this measure was not unexpected.
Aswedll, the Four Motorsinitiative launched ten years ago by the Province was being
terminated.

(© Working Group on University Capacity.

The President emphasized that the Group was focusing on the truly important issues that
were the core concern of the University: quality education, multi-year funding, increased
research support, and accessibility. The members had met with the Ministry to present the
first phase of the plan. The University was awaiting a response from government regarding
the transfer payment announcement in December 1999 and then further support in the
spring budget in 2000. The President reiterated that the successful outcome on thisfile
would negate any adverse impact from the 0.2% reduction announced by the government
earlier in the day.

(d) Private universities.

The government was considering allowing private universities to operate in the province; this
was currently denied under statute. The Smith Commission in 1996 recommended that not-
for-profit private universities be allowed under strict conditions. The University took no
stand on this matter in its submission before the Smith Commission. The conditions stated
by the Smith report were as follows: the private universities should be required to be not-
for-profit; they should receive no government funding; they should not exploit student

assi stance funds; and they should be required to undergo quality reviews at levels existent in
the public universities. The University voted at the COU to support the conditions
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outlined in the report of the Smith Commission. The President noted that electronic and
web-based learning programs were already in existence, and cited federal government
support of one such initiative in New Brunswick. The President noted that as long asthe
strict conditions were adhered to the University should focus its attention on the key issue -
strong public funding for public universities.

A member stated that the University should not emulate the provincial government
employment policies. He continued by noting that the changes to OSAP were problematic.
The penalty for default shifted the responsibility from the government to the institution. He
was concerned that ingtitutions would be penalized for attempting to assist disadvantaged
students. Asto theissue of private universities, he noted that they were likely to create a
two-tiered educational system and recommended that the report of the Smith Commission
be reexamined carefully prior to commenting officially on thisissue.

A member commented on the reduction of funding to promote administrative efficiencies.
He stated that the administrative staff in his division worked very hard with dwindling
resources.

A member asked for clarification of the “75% rule” on quality measures and program
elimination.

The President responded to the members questions and comments. He noted that at the
time of the Smith Commission, consultations had taken place on all three campuses
regarding private universities. A brief was circulated through the various levels of
Governing Council. The University’sfocus at this time was not on the potential
consequences of private universities but on maintaining adequate levels of public funding
for public universities. Asto the perception of the need for more administrative efficiencies,
the President noted that regardless of previous funding reductions, the provincial
government was of the view that reengineering and rethinking administrative operations
required constant attention and improvement. The provincial government had redefined its
commitment to healthcare and classroom funding. The President noted that more
performance-based indicators had been introduced for the colleges. The public image was
that the University was dow to move funds from low-demand to high-demand programs.
The President did not agree that this was the case and anticipated that future performance
assessments and quality measures would support his position.

6. Items for Information

Faculty of Nursing: Post-Master’s Nurse Practitioner (NP) Diploma Program - Resource
Implications.

The Chair suggested that the order of the agenda be changed to ensure that the item on
the Nurse Practitioner Diploma program would be addressed at this meeting. The
Committee agreed.

The Chair welcomed Professor Gail Donner, Dean, of the Faculty of Nursing.

Professor McCammond noted that the Committee on Academic Policy and Programs
had approved this program. It was arevision of the Post-Master’ s Acute Care Nurse
Practitioner Certificate program which had been offered from 1994-98. It was a cost
recovery program and as such did not require additional base budget resources. An
institutional overhead charge was included in the expense budget.
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A member offered his support for the program, noting that it was abeneficia initiative,
and the quality of the faculty was excellent.

7. Varsity Stadium and Adjacent Sites: Future Devel opment

The Chair noted that thisitem was for discussion.

Professor McCammond noted that the current discussion paper established a context
for an integrated planning approach to the development of the Varsity Stadium site
and adjacent site on Bloor Street and Devonshire Place (Bloor-Devonshire precinct).

It identified the main objectives of the planning exercise and the matters that should be
considered as detailed plans were developed for future consideration. He noted that
the new devel opment was anticipated to have athletics facilities, student housing, and a
modest amount of commercia space on Bloor Street. Dr. Jack Dimond, Secretary
Emeritus of the Governing Council, had been engaged to coordinate the consultative
process across the various constituents.

The Chair noted that he had agreed to Mr. Eamonn McKernan's request to speak to
the Committee.

Mr. McKernan said that it was vital to have an open and pro-active consultation
process. He reminded members that the community was interested in campus
development and had an important contribution to make to the consultative process.
On behaf of the GSU he reminded membersfirst, that student housing was an urgent
priority but cautioned that the devel opment not move too quickly and that all aspects
of the new development should be examined. Second, he reminded members that
students were facing increasing costs for their education, in the areas of
accommodation, fees, and incidental costs. Students would not be in support of
paying additional costs or of development that resulted in astudent levy. Evenif the
goa wasto provide more student services, the students were not willing to carry the
burden of additional costs.

The Chair, with the consent of the members, noted that the remainder of the discussion on

Varsity Stadium and Adjacent Sites: Future Development, and the other agendaitems, would
be carried forward to the next meeting.

8. Date of Next Meeting - Tuesday, December 14 , 1999 at 5:00 p.m.

The meeting adjourned at 6:30 p.m.

Secretary Chair
November 18, 1999



